 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd January 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Feetham, D Hole, S Rees, E Rogers,

D Norcross, D Rigby and L Tucker and C Walters.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and County Councillor Elwyn Morse who arrived at 7.40 p.m.  
121/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr J Griffiths, H Langen, S Radford-Smith and

Mrs Chris Harrison. 
122/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.
123/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 6th December 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.

124/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Bus Stop, Jesse Road.  The Clerk had received an email from Darren Thomas stating that he will ask Officers to review further.
 

b)
Exercise Equipment.  The Clerk informed members that the equipment has now been installed on the Town Moor.  As a trip hazard had been identified due to the distance between the pathway and the grassed area, the County Council stated that stone had to be laid to raise the drainage area already in place.  The Clerk, Cllr Norcross, Ceri Barnes from the Play Park Committee and three young volunteers therefore laid a tonne of stones.



IT WAS RESOLED that the Clerk should write to thank the young volunteers for their hard work.

c)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk stated that whilst she was checking the Council’s Bank Statement she notice that the bank had paid Planning Aid Wales £57.99 for the training course, when in fact the cheque was written out for 
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£51.99.  The Clerk had raised this in the bank and was told that Planning Aid Wales would need to refund the Council the £6 overpayment.  The Clerk will look into this.

d)
Narberth CP School.  The Clerk had sent a copy of the letter sent to the Education Department to the Head teacher who thanked the Council for their continued support.
125/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Kiln Park Road.  County Cllr Morse informed members that the hedge had been cut along Kiln Park Road but unfortunately, a lot of the branches had been left in the gully at the side of the road, which can potentially block the drains.  County Cllr Morse has reported this.

126/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Battle’s Over, Nation’s Tribute to 100 years of Remembrance.  The Clerk had received an email asking if the Town Council were going to do anything to mark this celebration on November 11th 2018.  Detailed co-ordination begins in April 2017, when a special Guide to Taking Part, will be published.  If the Council confirm their involvement before the end of March 2017 they will be included in the guide’s acknowledgements pages before it is distributed to others encouraging their involvement too. 

 

Participating councils, organisations and community groups will also receive a special certificate as a permanent reminder of their involvement in this special tribute.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council will light a beacon on the lower end of the Town Moor Car Park.  The Clerk will inform the organisers of this.

b)
Council Tax Base – Financial year 2017/18.  The Clerk has received the base rate for Narberth which is band D equivalent of £1,169.77.  The dates which the precept instalments will be paid are Friday 28th April 2017, Friday 25th August 2017 and December 29th 2017.   The Clerk will complete and forward the Town Council’s Precept request for 2017/18.
c)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Bank stating that two cheques 002328 and 002327 were unable to be paid from the Town Council’s account as the signature on the cheques differs from customers signing rules.  The Clerk stated that Cllr Norcross has been in to the local branch 
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to amend his signature.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that two new cheques would be written as replacements, but the Clerk will not release the replacement for 002328 until she receives that cheque back from the payee.

d)
Community Engagement network event.  The Clerk reported on the email which she has circulated to members regarding Pre-application community consultation.  Cllr Rees expressed an interest to attend this on behalf of the Council and the Clerk asked if anyone else wished to attend.  The event is to be held in Swansea on Tuesday 17th January 12 – 4 p.m., and the cost is £15 per delegate.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rees will attend on behalf of the Town Council.

e)
Outside Light.  Cllr Griffiths informed the Clerk that he will look at the light on the external wall of the Library next week.  A push button needs to be fitted to enable the light to be switched on from outside the building then automatically turn off after a few minutes.

f)
Town Guide.  The Clerk reported on an email from Bob Gibbons stating that at present he has achieved £9,000 of advertisements for the brochure.  Mr Gibbons asked for the Council’s support in promoting the High Street as the main hub of Narberth.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform Mr Gibbons that the Council feel that they do not want the High Street to be singled out as they feel that every business, whether in the centre of Narberth or on the outskirts, is just as important to the success of the town.
127
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
127.1
Planning Permission:

a)
16/0738/PA  Narberth Health Centre – Erection of statue of Rhiannon and Pryderi.
127.2
Certificate of Lawful Use or Development:
a)
16/0801/cl  Stoneybarn, Stoneyford Farm – Single dwelling/Stoneyford Cottage.
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127.3
Tree Surgery:

a)
16/0804/TF  12 Beechwood Place.

127.4
Approval of Reserved Matters:

a)
01/0355/PA, 04/1000/PA, 06/1051/PA, 07/1169/PA, 08/1348/PA, 11/0512/AD, 12/0721/PA, 14/0633/PA, 16/0273/PA, 16/0745/PA – Application for reserved matters (access) relating to 16/0273/PA Rushacre Enterprise Park, Narberth.
128/17 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Lamppost.  Cllr Hole stated that a tree is growing around a lamppost opposite the CP School on Jesse Road.  The lamppost number is 104266.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Bench.  Cllr Rigby had been informed that the Bench at Kiln Park Corner is very green and in need of a wash.  Cllr Rogers volunteered to have a look at this.

c)
Halkon Crescent.  Cllr Rigby stated that since the County Council re-laid the pavement at Halkon Crescent there has been a large puddle in the road as the street and the highway are now at the same level.

d)
Old School railings.  Cllr Walters thanked Barry Cooke as all the railings have been repaired at the old school.

e)
Christmas Lights.  Cllr Feetham stated that he has received a lot of compliments on how nice the Christmas Lights in Narberth looked again this year. 

129/17    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Barry Cooke stated that the Cabinet are meeting next Monday and will be discussing the old CP School and what to do with the site in order to take it forward.  All sorts of things will be considered by the strategic asset management group.  Mr Cooke stated that there is residential interest with small retail, but the County Council are keeping their options open.  Hopefully Mr Cooke may know more and have some direction by the next meeting.
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130/17
 
LIBRARY:   (Agenda item 10)
Storage room.  Cllr Rees stated that she is getting a report of what work needs to be carried out to make the room next to the office fit for use.  The floor will need to be built up, walls will need lining, the roof will need insulating and a doorway will need to be made from the Council Office into the storage room.  Once the Council are aware of what work is required, three tenders for the work can be obtained.  
131/17

MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 11)

There was nothing to report.
132/17
REPORT OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk worked through the Precept calculation for 2017/18 as agreed by the Finance Committee and presented members with a copy of the report showing how the Precept figure was obtained.  The minimum Precept requirement for 2017/18 is £48,500.  Cllr Norcross stated that the 5% increase is due to the fact that as the County Council have reduced revenue, the Town Council has taken on extra costs to provide support for the community in relation to the Swimming Pool, the Library and the floral displays in the summer months.  Further support to over 13 local groups and associations has continued.




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Finance Committee that the Precept be set at £48,500 and the Clerk was thanked for all the work she did in preparing the figures.

133/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

133.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
PCC 3rd instalment of Precept 2016/17 -

£15,333.00

c)
Nat West interest for 
October -

£           .97

                                           
November - 

£           .36





  December -

£           .19
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133.2
 Payments made since December meeting:

a)
Royal British Legion -






£       25.00

b)
Viking Ltd (Stationery) -






£       57.29

c)
Sky Cam Contracts – (re-written cheque to replace 002333)
£10,651.92

133.3
Payments due:

a)
Winter Carnival (re-written cheque to replace (002257) 

£     150.00
b)
British Gas








£         8.24

c)
Sky Cam Contracts – 10% retainer -




£  1,080.00

d)
Queen’s Hall 2nd instalment of 2016/17 donation - 


£     500.00

e)
Litemania – (re-written cheque to replace 002328) - 


£     792.72

f)
British Gas (Library d/d)
-





£     601.94



IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Tucker, which was seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ……………………  
 
    Mayor
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